

September 2021

Cannabis regulation: Lessons from the illicit tobacco trade

Benoît Gomis¹

Background

Since 2013, a number of countries and local jurisdictions around the world have legalised and regulated their cannabis supply chains for non-medical use. Lawmakers, regulators, researchers, and advocates continue to design, enact, implement and revise regulatory frameworks for medical and recreational cannabis. And yet lessons from regulating other psychoactive substances, including tobacco products, are not always fully considered.

The experience of the illicit tobacco trade is particularly relevant for cannabis regulation. There are of course significant differences between the two substances. Cigarettes kill over 7 million people worldwide annually,² and between one half³ and two thirds⁴ of their users. Non-combustible cannabis products, in contrast, present very low levels of harm, and some medical benefits.⁵ Cannabis and tobacco distribution also differ in nature. The global tobacco market is heavily concentrated. China, Brazil, and India accounted for 63% of all tobacco leaf cultivation in 2019 as part of a global cigarette market dominated by a small number of companies.⁶ China National Tobacco Corporation (CNTC) accounted for 43.9% of global cigarette retail volume in 2019 – the large majority of it is destined for domestic consumption, though the company has been developing a global expansion strategy.⁷ Beyond CNTC, Philip Morris International (PMI) (13.4% of global retail volume in 2019), British American Tobacco (BAT) (12.7%), Japan Tobacco International (JTI) (9.1%) and Imperial Brands (4.2%) accounted for 70% of the rest of the world's market share in 2019.⁸

In contrast, cannabis can be grown indoors and therefore almost anywhere across the world. The illicit cannabis market has been characterised by a high number of small-scale growers, including for personal consumption and local distribution. Moreover, cigarettes are light, compact, distributed in small packs, and easy to smuggle – in part because they can be disguised as legal products through false invoicing and/or when hidden within a shipment containing other commodities. One 20-foot shipping container alone can hold almost five million cigarettes.

Yet tobacco and cannabis are both plants with psychoactive substances, with some similar characteristics including with regard to production (cultivation and processing) and consumption (tobacco and cannabis products can be smoked, consumed with a vapouriser, or used orally), and to some extent converging industries (see Box 1).

In any jurisdiction that regulates a psychoactive drug like tobacco or cannabis, a portion of it will remain on the illicit market. In Canada for instance, approximately half of the total cannabis market was illicit in the third quarter of 2020, almost two years after cannabis legalisation was introduced, according to expenditure data (see Figure 1). Across the 10 Canadian provinces, legal recreational cannabis shares varied from 13% to 70% in September 2019.⁹ An estimated 10-12% of cigarettes consumed worldwide are illicit – this includes both illicit production and distribution.¹⁰

Given those similarities and while the legal cannabis industry is still nascent, now is the time to explore lessons from tobacco control in order to

Box 1 Convergence between the tobacco and cannabis industries

Why would tobacco companies get involved in the cannabis industry?

Internal tobacco industry documents from the 1970s shed light on early consideration from at least three major tobacco companies (PMI, BAT, and RJ Reynolds (RJR)) to manufacture cigarettes containing cannabis, as Barry et al (2014) outlined.¹¹ In 1970, Philip Morris president George Weissman wrote to Philip Morris USA president Ross Millhiser: ‘While I am opposed to its [cannabis] use, I recognize that it may be legalized in the near future and put on some sort of restricted sale, if only to eliminate the criminal element. Thus, with these great auspices, we should be in a position to examine: 1. A potential competition, 2. A possible product, 3. At this time, cooperate with the government’.¹² The same year, Sir Charles Ellis, who served as principal adviser to both the BAT board of directors and the International Narcotics Control Board, wrote in an internal BAT memo: ‘The proposed research can be started off very simply, it is just to do for “cannabis-loaded” cigarettes what has already been done for normal cigarettes... The starting point must be to learn how to produce in quantity cigarettes loaded uniformly with a known amount of either ground cannabis or dried and cut cannabis rag’.¹³

For decades, this convergence was not formalised. As recently as 2014, a BAT statement noted: ‘The 1970s were a long time ago (...) Today, we have no interest whatsoever in participating in the marijuana market’.¹⁴ However, in recent years, the tobacco industry has shown a renewed interest in the cannabis industry – see examples below. This might be explained by a number of factors, including: the emergence of legal cannabis regulation in various jurisdictions, including in the United States and Canada, which led to new legislation and complex compliance requirements which the tobacco industry is well placed to navigate, and a nascent legal cannabis industry which tobacco companies could now invest. More liberal cannabis policies have also been associated with reduced stigma around cannabis use.¹⁵ Other factors may include the products’ similarities, the possible combined use of tobacco and cannabis in roll-your-own cigarettes and e-cigarettes, and tobacco companies’ interest in alternatives to combustible cigarettes.¹⁶

Examples of recent forays by major tobacco companies into the cannabis industry:

Philip Morris International:

2016: Made a US\$20 million investment in Syqe Medical, an Israeli manufacturer of medical cannabis vaporisers.¹⁷

Imperial Brands:

2017: Invested in UK-based medical cannabis research company Oxford Cannabinoid Technologies.¹⁸

2019: Bought 19.9% of Auxly Cannabis (for C\$123.3 million or US\$93.6 million at the time¹⁹), a Canadian company which ‘spans the cannabis supply chain, including upstream cultivation, midstream extraction and processing, and downstream distribution and sales’.²⁰

Altria:

2018: Paid US\$1.8 billion for a 45% stake in Cronos Group (a Canadian company – one of the ‘Big Four’ in the cannabis industry along with Canopy Growth, Aurora Cannabis, and Tilray).²¹ Altria, which the same year also paid US\$12.8bn for a 35% in US-vaping company Juul, was particularly interested in Cronos’ research and development centre in Israel, focused on vaping devices, providing both financial resources and Altria employees to support the research.²²

2020: Filed two patent applications for vaporiser devices specifically designed for cannabis – the company also owns two other similar vaporiser patents acquired through a previous sale.²³

British American Tobacco:

2020: The company announced they were researching CBD and THC flavourings for their e-cigarettes.²⁴

2021: BAT started test-marketing a range of CBD products in Manchester, UK as part of company efforts to ‘go beyond nicotine’.²⁵

2021: BAT announced it would buy a nearly 20% stake in Organigram, a Canadian cannabis producer for US\$ 175.8 million.²⁶ A company statement noted that ‘BAT will gain access to R&D technologies, product innovation and cannabis expertise, complementing BAT’s extensive plant-based expertise and development capabilities’.²⁷

Box 2 Terminology and definition

The term ‘illicit tobacco trade’ refers to the illicit trade in tobacco products, most notably cigarettes. The World Health Organization (WHO) Framework Convention on Tobacco Control (FCTC) defines ‘illicit trade’ as ‘any practice or conduct prohibited by law and which relates to production, shipment, receipt, possession, distribution, sale or purchase including any practice or conduct intended to facilitate such activity’. It is worth noting that the term ‘illicit’ may have a moral connotation as well. In this report, we use the term ‘illicit trade’ to reflect the wide range of activities encompassed in the FCTC definition above, because it is used widely by scholars, NGOs, IGOs, and governments alike, and given it is arguably more nuanced and binary than ‘legal/illegal’.²⁸

inform cannabis regime design decisions. By tackling these questions early, governments are more likely to be able to prevent the emergence of an industry capable of preventing, deflecting and undermining policies centred on public health, social justice, inclusive and equitable trade, and human rights.²⁹ The tobacco experience is arguably not a reason to refrain from regulating cannabis at all. Rather it serves as a cautionary tale of the difficulties to restrain private actors once they have become too powerful. The history of the illicit tobacco trade, and the role of the tobacco industry in both driving it and shaping responses to it, is particularly relevant in that regard. It will be the focus of this report.

Overview of the illicit tobacco trade

The illicit tobacco trade is largely dominated by transnational tobacco company (TTC) brands, manufactured legally then diverted to the illicit market somewhere along the supply chain. This can be done via large shipments, in a way that requires direct involvement or complicity from major manufacturers and distributors (large-scale smuggling), or in smaller amounts (‘ant smuggling’).³⁰ Cigarettes manufactured by smaller tobacco companies, including aspiring and emerging TTCs,

have also been smuggled in ways mimicking the strategies and tactics of TTCs.³¹ In addition to the smuggling of major brands, the illicit tobacco trade includes ‘illicit whites’ – also called ‘cheap whites’, defined by the European Commission as ‘brands manufactured legitimately in one market, either taxed for local consumption or untaxed for export, and sold knowingly to traders who transport them to another country where the products are sold illegally without domestic duty paid’.³² Trademark owners of ‘illicit whites’ – which include TTCs – are registered in a range of countries including China, the United Arab Emirates (UAE), and the UK.³³ Cigarettes are also illegally manufactured in legal and illegal factories.³⁴ Counterfeiting, i.e. producing cigarettes bearing a trademark without the approval of the trademark’s owner, accounts for a small fraction of the illicit tobacco trade, approximately 2% of illicit cigarettes seized worldwide in 2015.³⁵

Factors

A number of factors may explain the illicit tobacco trade. Differences in prices between different jurisdictions can provide an initial incentive for smuggling, given the potential profits to be made.³⁶ A significant portion of cigarette prices indeed include taxation, given that increasing taxes has proven to be one of the most effective ways to decrease cigarette consumption. (The WHO recommends cigarettes to be taxed at 75% of retail price;³⁷ a price increase of 10% has shown to be responsible for a 2.5-5% decrease in smoking prevalence,³⁸ or as Jha & Peto (2014) estimated, ‘tripling real cigarette prices would approximately halve cigarette consumption worldwide’³⁹). This has led the tobacco industry to criticise tax increases, through direct lobbying, commentaries in media outlets, and relying on front groups, astroturfs and other third parties to push for lower cigarette taxes⁴⁰ – in addition to other industry strategies to avoid the impact of tax increases on profits.⁴¹ However, as independent research and reports by the WHO and the World Bank have pointed out, countries with high taxation levels in fact face lower levels of illicit tobacco trade.⁴² This is partly explained by the fact that these countries have better institutional resources to deal with the issue.⁴³

Other factors that have proved to be significant include geography (e.g., border regions with

Figure 1. Detailed household final consumption expenditure on non-medical cannabis products, quarterly, Canada (in million C\$⁴⁴)

Estimates (million CAD)	Q3 2018	Q4 2018	Q1 2019	Q2 2019	Q3 2019	Q4 2019	Q1 2020	Q2 2020	Q3 2020
Cannabis product for non-medical use (licensed)	---	170	301	372	422	475	558	648	824
Cannabis product for non-medical use (unlicensed)	1,306	1,187	1,021	962	916	871	824	785	754
Total non-medical use	1,306	1,357	1,322	1,334	1,338	1,346	1,382	1,433	1,578
% of unlicensed (black market)	100%	87%	77%	72%	68%	65%	60%	55%	48%

Source: Based on data from Statistics Canada⁴⁵

extensive illicit trade across borders), the presence of established illicit networks, corruption, local laws and enforcement levels, and last but not least industry involvement⁴⁶ – as we will explore in greater detail in the next section.

Impacts

A relatively small proportion of a regulated drug market being illicit may not initially seem like a significant problem. However, the illicit tobacco trade has a number of negative consequences. Illicit cigarettes tend to be cheaper and more readily available via informal sales networks amongst vulnerable populations, e.g., younger people, thereby leading to more smoking and related morbidity and mortality.⁴⁷ This is yet another pressure on already burdened public health systems. It also means lower tax revenue for government and therefore weaker institutional capacity to address tobacco-related challenges. The illicit tobacco trade can also present an opportunity for the tobacco industry to pressure governments to decrease taxes and abandon other tobacco control measures, including plain packaging – despite independent evidence indicating that these are effective in reducing smoking and related harms.⁴⁸ Paradoxically, while TTCs have historically been involved in the illicit tobacco trade, they are now multiplying efforts to rebrand themselves as partners to authorities as a way to increase their influence over other tobacco control policies. This is despite the WHO's repeated warning of the 'fundamental and irreconcilable conflict between the tobacco industry's interests and public health policy interests' and the Framework Convention on Tobacco Control (FCTC) Article 5.3 'to protect these policies from commercial and other vested

interests of the tobacco industry'.⁴⁹ In a way, TTCs have used the illicit tobacco trade as way to solidify their power and influence.

The tobacco industry and the illicit tobacco trade

In the late 1990s and early 2000s, millions of internal TTC documents were publicly released as a result of legal settlements. A number of US states had sued TTCs to recover health care expenditure.⁵⁰ One of the most stunning revelations from these documents was that TTCs had relied on the illicit tobacco trade as part of their business strategies since at least the 1960s.⁵¹

Why would tobacco companies get involved in the illicit tobacco trade?

TTCs have benefited from the illicit tobacco trade in a number of ways. Tobacco manufacturers are paid when their products are sent to wholesale distributors, regardless of whether products are then channelled through the legal supply chain or diverted to the illicit market. A February 2000 internal BAT briefing on how to deal with smuggling allegations noted that 'where necessary, British American Tobacco acts, within the law, on the basis that its brands will be found available alongside those of its competitors in the smuggled as well as the legitimate market', and that the company 'had no control over what became of its cigarettes after it sold them'.⁵²

In fact, illicit cigarettes tend to be cheaper (given that no taxes or lower taxes from another jurisdiction were paid on them), and lower prices

usually lead to more sales and profit. The circulation of these smuggled cigarettes also helps create smoking habits and brand loyalty amongst younger populations, an additional long-term advantage for the industry.

TTCs have also used the illicit tobacco trade, which they have themselves been involved in, as an opportunity to lobby governments against tax increases and other tobacco control measures. In Canada, between the late 1980s and the mid-1990s, several tobacco companies legally shipped their cigarettes to the United States for them to be smuggled back to Canada via Indigenous reserves, evading Canadian excise taxes.⁵³ In parallel, these companies pointed to this increase in the illicit tobacco trade to lobby the federal government to reduce cigarette taxes. The successful lobbying efforts led to tens of thousands of additional smoking-related deaths in Canada.^{54,55} More recently, tobacco companies have fought against the introduction of plain packaging (also called standardised packaging), including in Australia, Canada, the UK, and Uruguay, arguing that this will lead to dramatic increases in illicit trade. This claim has been repeatedly debunked.⁵⁶

Internal tobacco industry documents revealed that cigarette smuggling was in fact part of tobacco companies' market entry strategy from at least the 1960s onwards. At the time, US tobacco companies began to anticipate a domestic decline in smoking given the emergence of scientific evidence on the health harms caused by cigarettes – including the 1964 US General Surgeon report linking smoking to lung cancer.⁵⁷ Though the decline in demand did not materialise for decades, these companies started to aggressively target overseas markets around that time.⁵⁸ Many of them were protected by import restrictions, high tariffs, and other barriers that made any legal entry particularly challenging. Tobacco company executives therefore decided to smuggle their cigarettes to those protected markets to create demand for these products, while pressuring local governments to open up their countries to foreign imports and investment. The strategy was particularly effective in Latin America, where Paraguay served as a transit hub, through which cigarettes were legally exported for them to be then smuggled to the attractive yet closed markets of Argentina and Brazil.⁵⁹ Local companies were

then progressively bought off, eventually leading to a near duopoly across South America, where TTC BAT and PMI account for 89.7% of the continent's cigarette market share – with only three countries (Bolivia, Paraguay, and Uruguay) where a local company dominates the market.⁶⁰

Growing market share has been another objective of TTC involvement in the illicit tobacco trade. Numerous internal BAT documents, for instance, point in that direction, including communication from company directors advising BAT directors prior to a UK parliamentary hearing in 2005: 'DNP [duty not paid] (...) does connote smuggled goods (...) The evidence is it [BAT] used DNP channels to grow its market share [in Latin America]'.⁶¹

One other justification tobacco company executives have expressed is that tobacco companies merely do what everyone else around them does. A 1992 internal BAT document on northeast Argentina notes 'DNP cigarettes are a fact of life and almost institutionalized'.⁶²

Generally, the illicit tobacco trade presents tobacco companies with low risks and high rewards. Price differentials between jurisdictions mean great potential for substantial profits, while only a handful of often low- to mid-level tobacco company executives have been incarcerated for smuggling activities.⁶³

How have tobacco companies smuggled their products?

Historically, tobacco companies relied on a number of tactics to smuggle their cigarettes. Internal documents released in the late 1990s and early 2000s – and related lawsuits and investigations (see Box 3) – demonstrate that these notably included:

- **Oversupplying markets:** TTCs have legally shipped vast amounts of cigarettes to countries – at times referred to as transit hubs – with very small domestic markets and limited legal exports. Those cigarettes were then smuggled to other destinations. Paraguay (a scheme led by BAT and PMI from the 1960s to the 1980s), Andorra (Gallaher, mid-1990s),⁶⁴ Belgium (US tobacco companies, late 1990s)⁶⁵ are amongst the most well-known examples.
- **Overproduction:** Similarly, in certain countries, tobacco companies have manufactured more

Box 3 Examples of late 1990s/early 2000s lawsuits and formal inquiries focusing on transnational tobacco companies' role in smuggling

- A UK Parliamentary inquiry into BAT's alleged smuggling activities⁶⁶ following extensive reports by the International Consortium of Investigative Journalists,⁶⁷ which later led to a formal investigation by the UK Department of Trade and Industry.⁶⁸
- The Government of Canada suing RJ Reynolds, related entities, and the Canadian Tobacco Manufacturers Council in US federal court for smuggling cigarettes across the US-Canada border.⁶⁹
- A lawsuit filed by 22 Colombian governors and the city of Bogota against Philip Morris, and later British American Tobacco for cigarette smuggling, money laundering, wire fraud, and mail fraud – later consolidated when the then European Community joined the lawsuit, claiming the companies conspired to smuggle cigarettes to Europe and laundered the proceeds of drug trafficking.⁷⁰
- A civil RICO suit filed by the Government of Ecuador in Miami-Dade Circuit Court against Philip Morris, BAT and RJR.⁷¹
- The European Community and 26 member states filing a RICO civil suit in the United States against RJR, JTI, and PMI, claiming the companies participated in a global money laundering scheme in cooperation with organised crime groups.⁷²

These lawsuits and inquiries notably led to settlements, guilty verdicts, and agreements between TTCs and national and international authorities to address the illicit tobacco trade.⁷³

cigarettes than the domestic consumption and legal exports could account for, with products being then diverted to the illicit trade. Extensive evidence indicates that Tabacalera del

Este, most commonly known as Tabesa, one of the largest companies in Paraguay and led by former President Horacio Cartes (2013-2018), has relied on such a scheme.⁷¹ In 2015 for instance, Tabesa produced an estimated 25-36 billion cigarettes, while Paraguay's domestic consumption and legal exports respectively amounted to 4 billion and 2.1 billion cigarettes.⁷²

- **Smuggling through transit hubs:** By shipping to countries and jurisdictions with low regulation and enforcement, including Free Trade Zones like the Colón Free Zone in Panama, Aruba, or Jebel Ali Free Zone (Jafza) in the UAE, tobacco companies have managed to divert cigarettes from their legal supply chains to the illicit market.⁷⁶ Reforming Free Trade Zones to discourage smuggling is extremely difficult given the de-regulated nature of these zones.
- **Round tripping:** This is the phenomenon whereby a cigarette shipment is legally manufactured and exported excise-free from country X to country Y for it to be then smuggled back to country X, thereby evading taxes.⁷⁷ The aforementioned example of Andorra fits this, with Gallaher cigarettes being legally shipped from the UK to Andorra before being smuggled back to the UK.⁷⁸
- **Relying on distributors:** In order to keep some distance with illicit activities, tobacco manufacturers have historically relied on wholesale distributors and other intermediaries to carry out the smuggling for them. By doing so, they have been able to keep smugglers 'at arm's length', as described in a 1988 internal BAT document on Sorepex, a major distributor of BAT cigarettes in Africa.⁷⁹ Tobacco manufacturers have then countered smuggling allegations by claims that they sold their cigarettes to legitimate distributors and that what happened afterwards was not their responsibility. Tabesa CEO José Ortiz for instance noted in a 2009 interview with Paraguayan newspaper ABC Color: 'We have the function of supplying the market (...) We have no way of knowing where our cigarettes are smoked, nor is it our problem'.⁸⁰

Box 4 Key provisions of the WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control⁸¹

Demand reduction (articles 6-14):

- Price and tax measures
- Non-price measures, including:
 - Protection from exposure to tobacco smoke
 - Regulation of the contents of tobacco products
 - Regulation of tobacco product disclosures
 - Packaging and labelling of tobacco products
 - Education, communication, training and public awareness
 - Tobacco advertising, promotion and sponsorship
 - Demand reduction measures concerning tobacco dependence and cessation.

Supply reduction (articles 15-17):

- Illicit trade in tobacco products
- Sales to and by minors
- Provision of support for economically viable alternative activities.

Policy responses

Following the release of internal tobacco industry documents shedding light on the manipulative tactics deployed for decades – including its involvement in the illicit trade – a number of policy responses were introduced at the national and international levels, chiefly: the WHO's FCTC and later on its Protocol to Eliminate Illicit Trade in Tobacco Products (Protocol), and a series of Memoranda of Understanding and other agreements between tobacco companies and national governments as well as the European Union (EU).

The WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control

Throughout the 1990s, TTCs faced a number of lawsuits not only for their involvement in smuggling, but primarily for the harms caused by their products and the lies and other deceitful tactics

they had used to continue to grow profits and expand their business globally.⁸² Meanwhile, tobacco killed 3.5 million people worldwide in 1998, and was expected to cause at least 10 million deaths a year by 2030, with 70% of them in lower- and middle-income countries, if significant steps were not taken.⁸³ Dr. Ruth Roemer, University of California, Los Angeles School of Public Health professor and University of Maryland law professor Dr. Allyn Taylor were involved in the inception of the idea of an international treaty on tobacco. In 1995, based on Taylor's concept 'that the WHO should utilize its constitutional authority to develop international conventions to advance global health', Roemer and Taylor wrote a document on its feasibility, which recommended the framework convention approach. This ultimately led to the development, creation, and adoption of the WHO FCTC.⁸⁴ The FCTC was eventually adopted by the World Health Assembly on 21 May 2003 and entered into force on 27 February 2005 (see key provisions in Box 4).⁸⁵

Overall, academic studies on the impacts of the FCTC have emphasised that though key measures put forward by the FCTC (e.g., increases in taxes, protection from tobacco smoke, health warnings, cessation aid, and bans on tobacco advertising, promotion, and sponsorship) have led to a decrease in smoking prevalence, progress has been 'too small, too slow, and uneven'.⁸⁶ Smoking rates across 126 countries examined in one study only went down from 24.7% in 2005 to 22.2% in 2015.⁸⁷

Beyond demand-reduction and supply-control measures per se, the Impact Assessment Expert Group found that over its first decade, the FCTC had notably contributed to 'significant and rapid progress in the implementation' of comprehensive smoke-free laws for indoor workplaces, restaurants and bars (Article 8),⁸⁵ thereby reducing second-hand smoke-related harms, and of bans on sales of tobacco products to and by minors (Article 16). 'Significant gaps remain', however, in the implementation and evaluation of measures to regulate the contents and emissions of tobacco products (Article 9), to promote economically viable alternatives to tobacco farming (Article 17), and to address the health and environmental impacts related to the cultivation and manufacture of tobacco (Article 18).⁸⁹

Box 5 Article 5.3 of the WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control

Text:

'In setting and implementing their public health policies with respect to tobacco control, Parties shall act to protect these policies from commercial and other vested interests of the tobacco industry in accordance with national law'.⁹⁰

WHO recommendations for implementation:

1. Raise awareness about the addictive and harmful nature of tobacco products and about tobacco industry interference with Parties' tobacco control policies.
2. Establish measures to limit interactions with the tobacco industry and ensure the transparency of those interactions that occur.
3. Reject partnerships and non-binding or non-enforceable agreements with the tobacco industry.
4. Avoid conflicts of interest for government officials and employees.
5. Require that information provided by the tobacco industry be transparent and accurate.
6. De-normalise and, to the extent possible, regulate activities described as 'socially responsible' by the tobacco industry, including but not limited to activities described as 'corporate social responsibility'.
7. Do not give preferential treatment to the tobacco industry.
8. Treat State-owned tobacco industry in the same way as any other tobacco industry.⁹¹

The FCTC's challenges largely stem from weak compliance mechanisms, inadequate resources and an insufficient focus on implementing effective pro-health tobacco control measures at the national level, with tobacco industry interference playing a major blocking role.^{92,93} By 2011, six years after the adoption of the FCTC, only US\$68 million of the US\$31.4 billion spent in development assistance for global health was focused on

tobacco control, even though tobacco remained the second leading cause of death worldwide.⁹⁴

Article 5.3 of the FCTC, along with its Guidelines for implementation, focuses on guarding against tobacco industry interference in policy making (Box 5).^{95,96} This is a cornerstone of the FCTC, given the industry's history in misleading consumers about the harms their products pose, and their sophisticated strategies to shape policies in a way that would benefit their commercial interests at the expense of public health. However, Fooks et al (2017) point out: 'Across all Parties, 16% of guideline recommendations reviewed have been implemented. Eighty-three percent of Parties that have taken some action under Article 5.3 have introduced less than a third of the guidelines'.⁹⁷ Similarly, Hawkins & Holden (2018) found that 'Article 5.3 compliance within EU institutions is partial and incomplete', pointing to 'widespread lack of knowledge about the existence of the FCTC and Article 5.3 amongst key policy actors across the institutions', and 'considerable resistance in [the European Parliament and the European Commission] to further substantive action to implement Article 5.3', noting that tobacco industry officials effectively bypassed health officials to lobby other EU representatives across related issues.⁹⁸ Other studies have shown that non-health ministries in many countries (including in India,⁹⁹ and Mexico¹⁰⁰ and South Korea¹⁰¹) have also been particularly vulnerable to tobacco industry interference, including through corporate social responsibility initiatives and front groups.¹⁰² The 'PMI Files', published by Reuters in 2017, revealed the company's strategy to subvert and undermine the implementation of the FCTC by targeting officials in trade, finance, agriculture and other non-health ministries less familiar with the tobacco industry's strategies and tactics.¹⁰³

It is also worth noting that the FCTC focused on domestic tobacco control measures – including requiring countries to implement bans on smoking in public places and restrictions on tobacco advertising and labelling, and encouraging (i.e. not mandating) parties to increase taxes on tobacco products. As Bollyky and Fidler (2015) point out, 'It contains no obligations concerning licit international trade and investment, cross-border advertising, assistance for developing countries, or strong dispute settlement'.¹⁰⁴

Ultimately, the FCTC helped create a set of largely effective rules for domestic tobacco control, including tax increases, public smoking bans, and advertising restrictions, though given the nature of international treaties, the actual treaty text was watered down during negotiations. The first 15 years of the FCTC also demonstrate the importance of civil society groups, including Bloomberg Philanthropies and the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation, in supporting those efforts, particularly in low- and middle-income countries where most tobacco-related deaths are feared to occur.¹⁰⁵

The Protocol to Eliminate Illicit Trade in Tobacco Products

Article 15 of the FCTC focused on the illicit trade in tobacco products, notably including measures on marking products to help authorities determine their origin and point of diversion to the illicit market, data monitoring and collection, enacting and strengthening legislation, considering a tracking and tracing regime, and putting in place further measures to control or regulate production and distribution, including through licensing.¹⁰⁶

Building on Article 15, and two years after the adoption of the FCTC, in 2015 the second FCTC Conference of the Parties established an Intergovernmental Negotiating Body to draft and negotiate an FCTC protocol specifically dedicated to the illicit tobacco trade. Following years of drafting and negotiations, the Protocol was adopted in November 2012 and entered into force in September 2018 – with 62 parties to date (as of 15 March 2021), a process which contrasted with that of the FCTC, adopted and ratified far more swiftly and widely.

The stated objective of the Protocol is the ‘elimination of all forms of illicit trade in tobacco products’.¹⁰⁷ General obligations (Article 4 of the Protocol) notably include taking measures to increase the effectiveness of competent authorities and services, improve technical assistance, financial support, capacity building and international cooperation, and most importantly control and regulate the supply chain of tobacco products, including through licensing, due diligence, and a global tracking and tracing regime (to be established by September 2023 – Article 8).

The Protocol clearly warns against tobacco industry interference in efforts by national and international authorities to combat the illicit tobacco

trade. Its preamble, citing FCTC Article 5.3, emphasises ‘the need to be alert to any efforts by the tobacco industry to undermine or subvert strategies to combat illicit trade in tobacco products and the need to be informed of activities of the tobacco industry that have a negative impact on strategies to combat illicit trade in tobacco products’.¹⁰⁸ Article 4 of the Protocol stipulates: ‘In implementing their obligations under this Protocol, Parties shall ensure the maximum possible transparency with respect to any interactions they may have with the tobacco industry’.¹⁰⁹ Article 8 on tracking and tracing specifically points out that obligations ‘shall not be performed by or delegated to the tobacco industry’ and that interactions with the tobacco industry and affiliates shall be kept ‘to the extent strictly necessary in the implementation of this Article’.¹¹⁰

The Protocol only entered into force in September 2018, and a relatively small number of countries have so far ratified it. Though it might be too early to draw definitive conclusions, implementation to date has been problematic. Even before the adoption of the Protocol, Liberman et al (2011) cautioned that government cooperation with the tobacco industry in combating the illicit trade ‘poses risks for tobacco control, particularly if relationships and norms of cooperation spill over into other areas of FCTC implementation’, highlighting that the industry saw it ‘as an opportunity to portray itself as “legitimate” and “responsible”, a friend of governments, and a way to integrate itself into FCTC processes’.¹¹¹ The authors correctly predicted, ‘it is likely that the tobacco industry stands ready to provide funding to governments to “work together” on protocol implementation’.¹¹²

Although the FCTC and Protocol were in part initially intended to hold the industry to account – including for its role in smuggling, the tobacco industry has deployed a sophisticated strategy to become part and parcel of the international policy response to the illicit tobacco trade, amidst growing evidence of its continued involvement therein.

Corporate capture: Tobacco industry's growing influence on governments' anti-illicit trade response

Since the early 2000s, TTCs have striven to re-brand themselves from 'pariah' to 'victim and solution' of the illicit tobacco trade.¹¹³ Following the aforementioned lawsuits, the four major TTCs signed legal agreements with the EU between 2004 and 2010, along with financial payments totalling US\$1.9 billion over 20 years and supplementary seizure payments of 100% of the evaded taxes in the events of seizures of their cigarettes.¹¹⁴ Joossens et al (2016) noted that these agreements, though intended to hold the industry to account for their role in the illicit tobacco trade, have instead established 'extensive systems of cooperation', 'have served largely to secure the TTCs' interests and are threatening progress in tobacco control'.¹¹⁵ The agreements are thus arguably in breach of the spirit of FCTC Article 5.3, have enhanced TTCs' credibility worldwide as a partner to the EU, and have not been effective at reducing the size of illicit tobacco markets: Between 2004 and 2012, TTC seizure payments amounted to an estimated 0.08% of the revenue losses to the illicit tobacco trade.¹¹⁶

Similarly, TTCs signed Memoranda of Understanding (MOU) with governments to tackle the illicit tobacco trade – at least 124 such MOU between 1998 and 2014.¹¹⁴ In contrast to the legally-binding EU agreements, these are voluntary, non-enforceable, and largely opaque partnerships. Yet just like the EU agreements, they have been largely ineffective at mitigating the illicit tobacco trade¹¹⁸ and served as an opportunity for TTCs to shape law enforcement strategies against the illicit activities in which they continue to be complicit.

As part of these agreements, more informal arrangements, and implementation of the Protocol, TTCs have become an increasingly central part of the policy response against the illicit tobacco trade, providing equipment, training, financial support, information and intelligence, and other types of assistance to governments – including to revenue, customs and law enforcement agencies – to tackle the illicit tobacco trade.¹¹⁹

TTCs have also put in place a sophisticated strategy to undermine the creation and implementation of a global track-and-trace regime – arguably the most central measure put forward by the Protocol. PMI initially developed Codentify, a product serialisation and pack market system allegedly able to 'track & trace products at all packaging levels from manufacturing throughout the supply chain'.¹²⁰ The technology, later shared with the other three major TTCs and now named Inexto, has drawn widespread criticism. Despite claims of independence from the tobacco industry, it continues to be controlled by the industry – it is notably designed in a way to keep control amongst manufacturers (not independent regulators); key Inexto officials previously worked for PMI and other TTCs; and leaked documents showed continued cooperation between Inexto and TTCs long after the companies claimed they stopped working together.¹²¹ Codentify/Inexto has also been criticised for its ineffectiveness, inefficiency (requiring a lot more resources from law enforcement than other track-and-trace solutions), and opacity.¹²²

By funding and commissioning research on the illicit tobacco trade, TTCs have also been able to shape the public and policy discourse on the matter. Gallagher et al (2019) found that studies funded by the tobacco industry routinely exaggerate the scale of illicit tobacco markets.¹²³ The authors notably highlight 'inappropriate usage of methods of data collection and data analysis, misleading presentation of results and a lack of transparency throughout, with information necessary for replication often being excluded'.¹²⁴ Through its PMI IMPACT programme launched in 2016, PMI has also been funding research on the illicit trade and related crimes.¹²⁵ PMI committed to provide \$US100 million through its first three rounds of grants 'to support public, private, and non-governmental organizations to develop and implement projects'.¹²⁶ The two rounds of grantees awarded so far include funded projects on the links between the illicit tobacco trade, terrorism and organised crime, money laundering, wildlife trafficking, illicit trade in other commodities including alcohol and fuel, migration, human rights and corruption.¹²⁷ Though PMI IMPACT does not seem to be involved in the projects' research or writing process, none of 61 projects funded to

date focus on the role the tobacco industry has been playing in the illicit tobacco trade, nor, of course, does it fund organisations with a history of holding TTCs to account. This type of funding helps PMI pursue its reputational interests by selecting projects that, together, may give the misleading impression that the illicit tobacco trade is a problem which is largely characterised by organised crime groups and terrorist organisations, while simultaneously helping the company improve its corporate image.¹²⁸

As part of their engagement strategy on the illicit tobacco trade, TTCs have also managed to influence media reporting on the issue. Smith et al (2017) found that ‘organizations with ties to the tobacco industry are often quoted in media reports about the illicit trade and, through the media, promote policy responses that favour the industry’.¹²⁹ In these stories, the illicit tobacco trade is notably ‘portrayed as a safety and security issue, linked to the activities of organized crime, and even terrorism’, and that it is ‘caused by excessively high tobacco taxation, pushing consumers to seek cheaper alternatives, and strict regulations of tobacco products, which punish legitimate businesses’, though independent research suggests otherwise.¹³⁰ Altria, PMI, Reynolds America, and the PMI-funded Foundation for a Smoke Free World have also donated to the Influence Foundation,¹³¹ which runs Filter Mag, a magazine whose stated ‘mission is to advocate through journalism for rational and compassionate approaches to drug use, drug policy and human rights’.¹³² A number of Filter Mag articles argue that greater regulation on tobacco products will lead to more smuggling.¹³³

TTCs have relied on free-market and libertarian think tanks to argue against effective tobacco control measures, e.g., tax increases and plain packaging, pushed for new products promoted by the industry, and disseminated industry-funded academic research, notably claiming that further regulation will automatically lead to more illicit trade.¹³⁴

Partnerships with a number of international governmental organisations (including Interpol¹³⁵ and the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD)¹³⁶) and discreet lobbying through front groups, astroturfs and

other third parties¹³⁷ have been other key tactics tobacco companies have used to influence perceptions on the illicit tobacco trade, and cement the industry’s role as part and parcel of the policy response.

Continued tobacco industry involvement in the illicit trade

Amidst this corporate capture of the discourse and policies on the illicit tobacco trade, cigarettes manufactured legally by TTCs continue to account for the large majority of the illicit trade, with various seizure data at the European and international levels estimating it at 60-70%.^{138,139} While there have been multiple reports of illicit cigarette production and trade carried out by organised crime groups, smaller gangs, and even some involvement of terrorist groups, TTCs continue to hold much greater manufacturing capacity, and at the very least have been unwilling or unable to effectively control their supply chains.¹⁴⁰ A recent investigation by the Dutch tax authorities led to the uncovering of one of the largest illicit cigarette factories in the country’s history: 3.6 million cigarettes were seized along with 32,000 kilos of tobacco, packaging material, cigarette paper, and cigarette filters.¹⁴¹ An estimated 38.5 million cigarettes can be produced with that amount of tobacco, according to Corradini’s (2010)’s methodology.^{142,143} These numbers may seem staggering, but a single PMI machine can produce up to 1.2 million cigarettes *per hour*,¹⁴⁴ while 5.7 trillion cigarettes were sold worldwide in 2016.¹⁴⁵

A series of serious allegations have been made in recent years on continued TTC involvement in the illicit tobacco trade. These include:

Japan Tobacco International

- In 2011, an Organised Crime and Corruption Reporting Project (OCCRP) investigation, based on company emails and other internal documents, detailed claims of JTI’s complicity in cigarette smuggling across several regions, including ‘through Russia, Moldova, the Balkans, Afghanistan and the Middle East’ – when internal investigators presented information internally, a senior JTI executive blocked the investigation.¹⁴⁶ Internal BAT documents claim that JTI facilitated illicit trade into the Democratic Republic of Congo.¹⁴⁷

British American Tobacco

- In 2016, BAT was fined for oversupplying hand-rolled tobacco to Belgium, which was later smuggled back to the UK.^{148, 149}
- Other internal documents leaked by a whistle-blower at BAT show that: the company illegally moved millions of dollars of cash from Uganda to the Democratic Republic of Congo to buy tobacco leaf then smuggled to Kenya and Uganda; BAT cigarettes were diverted to the illicit market across Africa, the Middle East and Europe.¹⁵⁰
- An OCCRP investigation published in February 2021 found that the profits of billions of smuggled cigarettes, most of them produced by BAT in South Africa, ‘fuel the bloody struggle between jihadists, armed militias, and corrupt military officers’ in Northern Mali.¹⁵¹

Philip Morris International

- A lawsuit filed in November 2020 accuses PMI of smuggling cigarettes across Africa and the Middle East through a UAE-based distributor until at least 2010. In addition, it claims that PMI continues to overproduce cigarettes in Algeria and oversupply the local market for diversion to illicit markets in Europe, particularly France. The lawsuit also alleges that PMI stole the claimant’s Empty Pack Survey methodology, designed to estimate the size of illicit tobacco markets, and manipulates it to ‘deflect attention from PMI’s misdeeds’, ‘target certain “illicit competitors”’, and ‘lobby against taxes’. Data indicating that in the third quarter of 2019 ‘over 20% of the total French market (legal or otherwise) was composed of untaxed PMI products’ was notably excluded from a PMI-funded report by KPMG using Empty Pack Survey methodology.¹⁵²
- In February 2021, OCCRP revealed that PMI continues to rely on one of the richest men in Burkina Faso, well known for his smuggling activities, to distribute cigarettes across West and North Africa.¹⁵³

Trends in the emerging cannabis industry

Tobacco industry tactics regarding the illicit tobacco trade – including extensively cooperating with law enforcement, undermining track-and-trace systems, funding and commissioning

research on the illicit trade, shaping media stories on the topic, engaging with national governments, international governmental organisations and other third parties, and lobbying for lower taxes and the targeting of competitors while continuing to be complicit in smuggling – could very well be replicated in the legal cannabis industry, unless stronger accountability mechanisms are put in place. The case of Canada, the first country to regulate the cannabis supply chain through a largely commercial model (in contrast with the stricter, nationalised model designed by Uruguay), offers some warning signs.

The legal cannabis industry is at a nascent stage, but two main developments are worth monitoring closely due to their resemblance to tobacco industry tactics. A 2020 report by Transform and México Unido Contra la Delincuencia pointed out, ‘The dynamics of corporate capture and related distortions of the policymaking process (of the kind seen especially in the alcohol and tobacco industry) are a significant and pressing concern, and one that has not been diminished by significant investment from alcohol and tobacco corporations in the Canadian cannabis sector’¹⁵⁴ (see Box 1).

First, lobbying for lower taxes and against further regulation, and pushing for more law enforcement against smaller competitors. The Canadian industry is already highly concentrated around a small number of manufacturers, i.e., Canopy Growth, the Cronos Group, Aurora Cannabis, and Tilray – the so-called ‘Big Four’. The four companies are all represented on the board of the Cannabis Council of Canada, which aims ‘to act as the national voice for our members in their promotion of industry standards’.¹⁵⁵ The Cannabis Council of Canada has notably argued against the introduction of new regulations (including limits on THC levels and a ban on edibles in Quebec¹⁵¹) and, specifically on the illicit cannabis trade, in favour of lowering taxes and increasing enforcement (‘we recommend that the government prioritize the closure and removal of both illegal brick and mortar stores, and actively seek out and shut down illegal online cannabis dispensaries’, the council noted in a November 2019 letter to Prime Minister Justin Trudeau).¹⁵⁷ Meanwhile, Altria, a major tobacco company which acquired 45% of Cronos in 2018 (see Box 1), is actively lobbying the U.S. Congress for legislation friendly to the industry.¹⁵⁸

Second, funding research. Though there is no record of cannabis companies funding research on the illicit cannabis trade to date, there have already been significant grants and donations awarded by various cannabis companies to other areas of academic research. These include:¹⁵⁹ Canopy Growth donating C\$2.5 million (at the time US\$1.9 million¹⁶⁰) to the University of British Columbia and the British Columbia Centre on Substance Use for research on the use of cannabis to address the opioid overdose crisis and launching the Canopy Growth Cannabis Science Endowment Fund and the Canopy Growth Professor of Cannabis Science in 2018,¹⁶¹ and an undisclosed amount to the Fondation de l'Hôpital du Sacré-Coeur de Montréal and the Canadian Sleep and Circadian Network in 2019;¹⁶² Cronos funding the Technion Research and Development Foundation to study the use of cannabis in skin disorders in 2018;¹⁶³ and Tilray donating to the University of British Columbia for a clinical trial on cannabis and Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder in 2016.¹⁶⁴

Similarly, serious concerns, notably raised by Jelsma, Kay & Bewley-Taylor (2019), exist regarding the 'threatened exclusion of small-scale and marginalised farmers from traditional cannabis producer countries in the Global South'.¹⁶⁵ Though they do not directly relate to the illicit trade, these developments are part of a broader story of exploitation. An agricultural history of cannabis in Africa shows that 'Global Northerners [continue] to extract more value from African resources than African farmers can extract'.¹⁶⁶ While tobacco leaf production has shifted from high-income countries to upper-middle income, lower-middle income and low-income countries since the early 2000s, tobacco farming has been largely marked by child labour, poverty, exploitation by global companies, and deforestation and other forms of environmental degradation, in contrast with tobacco industry public messaging on the matter.¹⁶⁷ This is perhaps unsurprising given the colonial and racist origins and current activities of TTCs.¹⁶⁸ Several Canadian cannabis companies have already invested in medical cannabis cultivation around the world, notably in Colombia and Jamaica, where the 'autonomous participation of small farmers in the market continues to be undermined by a range of complex factors'.¹⁶⁹

Conclusion: Ten implications for legal cannabis regulation

TTCs have been complicit and directly involved in the illicit tobacco trade through various tactics explored in this briefing paper. In parallel, they have managed to shape policy responses to it through overt and covert engagement with the media, academia, law enforcement, international governmental organisations, international treaties, and front groups. As the legal cannabis industry continues to expand, and new jurisdictions review regulatory frameworks for cannabis supply chains, this briefing paper offered an overview of industry strategies and practices to watch out for on illicit trade issues. Ten overall lessons are worth stressing here:

1. Consider home-growing and other non-profit models¹⁷⁰

These models would serve as useful alternatives to commercial frameworks, which in the case of tobacco have led to harmful effects and provided economic incentives for smuggling.

2. Ensure that policies and enforcement practices centre on public health, social justice, human rights, and equitable and inclusive trade

Regulatory frameworks should notably empower communities affected by cannabis prohibition, and feature strong environmental standards, labour protection, and inclusive and democratic models.¹⁷¹ Importantly, requirements on preventing the illicit trade that are too rigid or expensive may effectively limit or exclude participation from smaller manufacturers or farming cooperatives.

3. Fund independent academic research and analysis on the illicit cannabis trade in regulated economies

Though the illicit cannabis trade in a regulated economy may look different from the illicit tobacco trade, independent research on the topic will prove essential in informing future policies. Methodologies used to estimate the size of illicit cigarette markets¹⁷² and monitor tobacco industry activity¹⁷³ could prove particularly useful in that regard.

4. Establish comprehensive and adequately funded monitoring mechanisms

Finding innovative ways to monitor the illicit cannabis trade beyond traditional law enforcement and interdiction is another important point of consideration for cannabis regulation. Independent data collection and analysis throughout supply chains, for instance, could help mitigate the illicit trade. Cannabis regulation should ensure that all cannabis produced by legal manufacturers is accounted for. As cannabis manufacturers and distributors begin their overseas expansion, it is crucial to ensure that distribution data is accurately and independently verified, and that amounts sold are commensurate to the size of local markets and legal exports. Releasing comprehensive, free, and easily accessible data covering the entirety of cannabis supply chains would be a necessary first step.

5. Conduct frequent policy evaluations

Frequently reviewing regulatory frameworks and revising them accordingly would help ensure that harms related to health, justice, and trade along cannabis supply chains are effectively minimised. Metrics could include morbidity, mortality, and mental health impacts of regulation (health), the participation of civil society groups and communities affected by cannabis prohibition in the design and implementation of regulation (justice), and income and working conditions of all workers including farmers (trade).¹⁷⁴ Objective data, lessons learnt, market evolutions, and feedback from affected communities and civil society should form the basis of those reviews.¹⁷⁵

6. Ensure that fair trade principles are at the core of regulation, as international trade develops

As the international trade in legal cannabis products continues to grow, regulators should ensure that fair trade principles are at the forefront of regional and international frameworks, and that the illicit trade is not used as an industry tactic. This could include banning trade through Free Trade Zones and of duty-free cannabis products,¹⁷⁶ while carving out

cannabis, alcohol, and tobacco products from investor-state dispute settlement mechanisms or repealing them altogether should also be considered.¹⁷⁷

7. Develop international guidance on the legal cannabis trade

The WHO FCTC and the Protocol to Eliminate Illicit Trade in Tobacco Products offer important lessons for future international guidelines on the international legal cannabis trade. Limitations include extensive efforts by the tobacco industry to undermine and co-opt their development, negotiation, drafting, and implementation.¹⁷⁸ Even in the absence of an international treaty on legal cannabis, UN institutions (e.g., WHO, the United Nations Development Programme and the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime) should play a greater role in providing guidelines on cannabis regulation, including on how to mitigate the illicit cannabis trade while guarding against cannabis industry interference in policy making.¹⁷⁹

8. Prevent the emergence of a powerful cannabis industry

Links between transnational tobacco companies and the cannabis industry already exist. Regulators could notably prohibit such links and prevent the increasing concentration and potential monopolisation of the cannabis industry – encouraging instead small, responsible businesses, if a commercial model is selected. This could for instance be achieved by capping the market share of any cannabis company at 10 or 15%.

9. Monitor and take action against cannabis industry interference into policy making

TTCs have managed to interfere with policy making via academia, the media, law enforcement, international governmental organisations, and other third parties. Given vested commercial interests potentially at odds with the social good, avoiding a similar situation with cannabis from expanding further could take the form of:

- Academic journals preventing studies on cannabis funded by the cannabis industry
- Universities rejecting cannabis industry research funding
- Law enforcement and customs agencies refusing to partner with cannabis company representatives on how to tackle the illicit cannabis trade
- Preventing cannabis industry representatives from shaping national regulation beyond public consultations and ensuring transparency in all interactions between the cannabis industry and government officials
- Requiring government officials involved in cannabis regulation to divest from any related financial interests
- Scrutinising and shedding light on cannabis industry donations to media and think tank organisations
- Creating an independent office to oversee and alert of potential conflicts of interest and interference in policy making by the cannabis industry.

10. Put in place effective track-and-trace/seed-to-sale systems

Learning from the current challenges in the implementation of the FCTC Protocol on the illicit trade in that regard, putting in place effective, independent, comprehensive, and transparent track-and-trace/seed-to-sale regimes, including audits and inspections, fully independent of the cannabis industry, could prove significant. Legal supply chains for cannabis products around the world continue to expand;¹⁸⁰ product innovation and commercialisation (e.g., pre-rolled cannabis

cigarettes¹⁸¹) is developing further; legal trade is growing; and the cannabis industry is becoming increasingly concentrated.¹⁸² In that context, one can certainly envisage a situation in which inadequate, industry-controlled track-and-trace systems would fail to fully control supply chains across borders. More research is notably needed on seed-to-sales solutions currently available in the United States and Canada, and on how regulations could be improved to ensure that tracking and tracing systems are effective, comprehensive, government-controlled, independent from the cannabis industry, and primarily focus on preventing diversion to the illicit trade, instead of serving as a tool to optimise supply chain productivity and efficiency.¹⁸³ Policy innovation is, however, required to ensure that these requirements do not represent additional barriers to entry for traditional growers, long marginalised and stigmatised by drug control, in favour of large, multinational corporations.

Acknowledgements

The author wishes to thank the following individuals for their valuable comments and contributions:

Allyn Taylor (University of Washington School of Law), Clemmie James (Health Poverty Action), Dave Bewley-Taylor (Global Drug Policy Consortium), John Walsh (Washington Office on Latin America), Marie Nougier and Ann Fordham (IDPC), Rachel Barry (School of Social and Political Science, University of Edinburgh), Steve Rolles and Harvey Slade (Transform Drug Policy Foundation) and Tom Blickman, Dania Putri and Martin Jelsma (Transnational Institute).

Endnotes

1. Independent consultant on the illicit trade
2. World Health Organization (2020), 'Tobacco', <https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/tobacco>
3. Doll, R., Peto R., Boreham, J. & Sutherland, I. (2004), 'Mortality in relation to smoking: 50 years' observations on male British doctors', *British Medical Journal*, **328**(7455): 1519, <https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.38142.554479.AE>
4. Banks, E., Joshy, G., Weber, M.F., Better, L., Grenfell, R., Egger, S., Paige, E., Lopez, A.D., Sitas, F. & Beral, V. (2015), 'Tobacco smoking and all-cause mortality in a large Australian cohort study: findings from a mature epidemic with current low smoking prevalence', *BMC Medicine*, **13**(38), <https://doi.org/10.1186/s12916-015-0281-z>
5. National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine; Health and Medicine Division; Board on Population Health and Public Health Practice; Committee on the Health Effects of Marijuana: An Evidence Review and Research Agenda (2017), *The health effects of cannabis and cannabinoids: The current state of evidence and recommendations for research* (Washington, DC: National Academies Press), <https://doi.org/10.17226/24625>
6. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (2021), *FAO Stat*, accessed 14 January 2021, <http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data/QC>
7. Fang, J., Lee, K. & Sejjal, N. (2017), 'The China National Tobacco Corporation: From domestic to global dragon?', *Global Public Health*, **12**(3): 315-334, <https://doi.org/10.1080/17441692.2016.1241293>
8. Euromonitor International (2021), Passport, op. cit.
9. Armstrong, M.J. (2021), 'Legal cannabis market shares during Canada's first year of recreational legalisation', *International Journal of Drug Policy*, **88**(103028), <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2020.103028>
10. World Health Organization, *Illicit trade in tobacco: A summary of the evidence and country responses*, <https://www.who.int/tobacco/economics/illicittrade.pdf>
11. Barry, R. A., Hiilamo, H., & Glantz, S. A. (2014), 'Waiting for the opportune moment: the tobacco industry and marijuana legalization', *The Milbank quarterly*, **92**(2): 207-242, <https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-0009.12055>
12. Weissman, G. (1970), 'Note from George Weissman', *Philip Morris records, truth tobacco industry documents*, <https://www.industrydocuments.ucsf.edu/docs/znp0002>
13. Ellis, C.P. (1970 est.), 'Cannabis', *British American Tobacco records, truth tobacco industry documents*, <https://www.industrydocuments.ucsf.edu/docs/sgxd0205>
14. Halper, E. (2014), 'Tobacco industry once had high hopes for marijuana business', *Tribune Washington Bureau*, <https://www.westhawaii.com/2014/06/03/nation-world-news/tobacco-industry-once-had-high-hopes-for-marijuana-business/>
15. Skliamis, K., Benschop, A. & Korf, D.J. (2020), 'Cannabis users and stigma: A comparison of users from European countries with different cannabis policies' (2020), *European Journal of Criminology*, <https://doi.org/10.1177/1477370820983560>
16. Euromonitor International (2019), *Legal cannabis and the tobacco industry: Compelling catalyst of conversion*, <https://www.euromonitor.com/legal-cannabis-and-the-tobacco-industry-compelling-catalyst-of-conversion/report>; Tobacco Tactics (2021), 'Cannabis', <https://tobaccotactics.org/wiki/cannabis/>
17. Reuters (2016), *Philip Morris to invest \$20 mln in firm developing inhaler -report*, <https://www.reuters.com/article/emi-israel-idUSL8N153292>
18. Warner, J. (2020), 'Vaping or cannabis: where's the growth for Big Tobacco?', *IG*, <https://www.ig.com/en/news-and-trade-ideas/vaping-or-cannabis--wheres-the-growth-for-big-tobacco--200217>
19. According to XE.com on 25 September 2019
20. Speights, K. (2019), 'Another big tobacco company invests in pot -- and its partner might surprise you', *The Motley Fool*, <https://www.fool.com/investing/2019/07/26/another-big-tobacco-company-invests-in-pot-and-its.aspx>
21. Krane, K. (2018), 'Cannabis attracts big tobacco, alcohol, and pharma. which big industries will join next?', *Forbes*, <https://www.forbes.com/sites/kriskrane/2018/12/19/cannabis-attracts-big-tobacco-alcohol-and-pharma-which-big-industries-will-join-next/?sh=3e864e7b8daf>
22. Transform Drug Policy Foundation & México Unido Contra La Delincuencia (2020), *Capturing the market: Cannabis regulation in Canada*, <https://transformdrugs.org/product/capturing-the-market/>
23. Roberts, C. (2020), 'Tobacco giant Altria is securing technology in new frontier: Marijuana', *Forbes*, <https://www.forbes.com/sites/chrisroberts/2020/10/02/tobacco-giant-altria-is-securing-technology-in-new-frontier-marijuana/?sh=623649d414af>
24. Tobacco Tactics (2021), 'Cannabis', op. cit.
25. Ibid.
26. Khan, S. & Cavale, S. (2021), 'BAT looks beyond tobacco to Canadian marijuana', *Reuters*, <https://ca.news.yahoo.com/bat-pick-stake-canada-based-113604994.html>
27. BAT (2021), 'BAT enters strategic R&D collaboration to accelerate 'beyond nicotine' strategy with Organigram', *News Release*, https://www.bat.com/group/sites/UK__9D9KCY.nsf/vwPagesWebLive/DOBYZDUR
28. World Health Organization (2003), *FCTC*, https://www.who.int/fctc/text_download/en/
29. International Drug Policy Consortium (2020), *Principles for the responsible legal regulation of cannabis*, <https://idpc.net/publications/2020/09/principles-for-the-responsible-legal-regulation-of-cannabis>
30. See: Jossens, L. & Raw, M. (2012), 'From cigarette smuggling to illicit tobacco trade', *Tobacco Control*, **21**: 230-234, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2011-050205>; National Research Council (2015), *Understanding the U.S. illicit tobacco market: Characteristics, policy context, and lessons from international experiences*, <https://www.nap.edu/catalog/19016/understanding-the-us-illicit-tobacco-market-characteristics-policy-context-and-lessons-from-international-experiences>; Ross, H. (2015), 'Controlling Illicit Tobacco Trade: International Experience', *Tobacconomics*, https://tobacconomics.org/uploads/misc/2015/05/Ross_International_experience_05.28.15.pdf
31. See: Lee, K., Eckhardt, J. et al. (2017), *The emergence of Asian tobacco companies: Implications for global health governance*, *Global Public Health special issue*, **12**(3), <https://www.tandfonline.com/toc/rgph20/12/3>; Gomis, B., Lee, K., Carrillo Botero, N., Shepherd, P. & Iglesias, R.M. (2018), "'We think globally": The rise of Paraguay's Tabacalera del Este as a threat to global tobacco control', *Globalization and Health*, **14**(110), <https://doi.org/10.1186/s12992-018-0412-3>; Iglesias, R.M., Gomis, B., Carrillo Botero, N., Shepherd, P. & Lee, K. (2018), 'From transit hub to major supplier of illicit cigarettes to Argentina and Brazil: the changing role of domestic production and transnational tobacco companies in Paraguay between 1960 and 2003', *Globalization and Health*, **14**(111), <https://doi.org/10.1186/s12992-018-0413-2>
32. European Parliament (2011), 'Answer given by Mr Šemeta

- on behalf of the Commission', *Parliamentary questions*, <https://web.archive.org/web/20201106144712/https://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getAllAnswers.do?reference=E-2010-011191&language=EN>
33. Ross, H., Vellios, N., Smith, K.C., Ferguson, J., Cohen, J.E. (2016), 'A closer look at 'Cheap White' cigarettes', *Tobacco Control*, **25**: 527-531, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobacco-control-2015-052540>
 34. Europol (2020), 'Smoke out: One of the largest illegal cigarette factories dismantled in the Netherlands', <https://www.europol.europa.eu/newsroom/news/smoked-out-one-of-largest-illegal-cigarette-factories-dismantled-in-netherlands>; van Loggerenberg, J. (2019), *Tobacco wars: Inside the spy games and dirty tricks of southern Africa's cigarette trade* (Cape Town: Tafelberg)
 35. Tobacco Atlas (2021), 'Illicit trade', accessed 27 January 2021, <https://tobaccoatlas.org/topic/illicit-trade/>
 36. See: Joossens, L. & Raw, M. (2012), 'From cigarette smuggling to illicit tobacco trade', op.cit.
 37. World Health Organization Regional Office for Europe, 'Taxation', <https://www.euro.who.int/en/health-topics/disease-prevention/tobacco/publications/key-policy-documents/who-framework-convention-on-tobacco-control-who-fctc/key-areas-of-tobacco-control-policy/taxation>
 38. World Health Organization (2010), 'Taxation and the economics of tobacco control', in *Gender, women, and the tobacco epidemic*, p. 212, https://www.who.int/tobacco/publications/gender/women_tob_epidemic/en/
 39. Jha, P. & Peto, R. (2014), 'Global effects of smoking, of quitting, and taxing tobacco', *The New England Journal of Medicine*, **370**: 60-68, <https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMra1308383#>
 40. Smith, K.E., Savell, E. & Gilmore, A.B. (2013), 'What is known about tobacco industry efforts to influence tobacco tax? A systematic review of empirical studies', *Tobacco Control* **22**, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2011-050098>
 41. Ross, H. & Tesche, J. (2016), *Undermining Government Tax Policies: Common strategies employed by the tobacco industry in response to increases in tobacco taxes*, Prepared for the Economics of Tobacco Control Project, School of Economics, University of Cape Town and Tobacconomics, Health Policy Center, Institute for Health Research and Policy, University of Illinois at Chicago, https://tobacconomics.org/files/research/188/2016_Ross_Undermining-tax-policy-updated_EN_FINAL.pdf
 42. See for instance: World Health Organization, *Illicit trade in tobacco*, op.cit; National Cancer Institute & World Health Organization (2015), 'Determinants of tax avoidance and evasion', in *Monograph 21: The economics of tobacco and tobacco control*, 518-531, <https://cancercontrol.cancer.gov/brp/tcrb/monographs/monograph-21>; World Bank (2019), *Confront illicit tobacco trade: A global review of country experiences*, <https://www.worldbank.org/en/topic/tobacco/publication/confronting-illicit-tobacco-trade-a-global-review-of-country-experiences>
 43. Tobacco Atlas (2021), 'Illicit trade', op. cit.; WHO, *Illicit trade in tobacco*, op.cit.
 44. 1 C\$ = 0.78 US\$ on 27 January 2021, according to xe.com
 45. Statistics Canada (2021), 'Detailed household final consumption expenditure, Canada, quarterly (x 1,000,000)', accessed 27 January 2021, <https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/cv.action?pid=3610012401#timeframe>
 46. Tobacco Tactics (2020), 'Tobacco Smuggling', op. cit.
 47. World Health Organization, *Illicit trade in tobacco*, op.cit;
 - World Bank (2019), *Confront illicit tobacco trade*, op. cit.
 48. University of Bath Department for Health (2021), *Debunking Big Tobacco's arguments against standardised packaging*, accessed 31 January 2021, <https://www.bath.ac.uk/case-studies/debunking-big-tobaccos-arguments-against-standardised-packaging/>
 49. World Health Organization (2003), 'Article 5.3 of the WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control', [https://www.who.int/tobacco/wntd/2012/article_5_3_fctc/en/#:text=Quitting%20tobacco-,Article%205.3%20of%20the%20WHO%20Framework%20Convention%20on%20Tobacco%20Control,in%20accordance%20with%20national%20law;World%20Health%20Organization\(2008\),%20Guidelines%20for%20implementation%20of%20Article%205.3,https://www.who.int/fctc/guidelines/article_5_3.pdf](https://www.who.int/tobacco/wntd/2012/article_5_3_fctc/en/#:text=Quitting%20tobacco-,Article%205.3%20of%20the%20WHO%20Framework%20Convention%20on%20Tobacco%20Control,in%20accordance%20with%20national%20law;World%20Health%20Organization(2008),%20Guidelines%20for%20implementation%20of%20Article%205.3,https://www.who.int/fctc/guidelines/article_5_3.pdf)
 50. Truth Tobacco Industry Documents (2021), 'Tobacco litigation documents', accessed 27 January 2021, <https://www.industrydocuments.ucsf.edu/tobacco/research-tools/litigation-documents/>
 51. For detailed accounts of tobacco industry involvement in the illegal tobacco trade, see for instance: Joossens, L. & Raw M. (1998), 'Cigarette smuggling in Europe: Who really benefits?', *Tobacco Control* **7**: 66-71, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tc.7.1.66>; Joossens, L. (2000), 'How can cigarette smuggling be reduced?', *British Medical Journal*, **321**(7266): 947-950, <https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.321.7266.947>; Joossens, L., Chaloupka, F.J., Merriman, D., Yurekli, A. (2000), 'Issues in the smuggling of tobacco products', Chapter 16, in Jha, P. & Chaloupka, F. (2000), *Tobacco Products in Developing Countries* (World Health Organization & World Bank), pp. 393-406, <http://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/602821468330954036/pdf/709670WP0tobacco00Box370064B00PUBLIC0.pdf>; ASH (2000), 'BAT at large in Africa: New documents on smuggling', <https://ash.org.uk/media-and-news/press-releases-media-and-news/bat-at-large-in-africa-new-documents-on-smuggling/>; The Guardian (2000), 'BAT exposé', *Special reports*, <https://www.theguardian.com/bat/0,,191282,00.html>; International Consortium of Investigative Journalists (2000-2002), 'Big tobacco smuggling: An ICIJ investigation', <https://www.icij.org/investigations/big-tobacco-smuggling/>; ASH (2001), 'Trust us: We're the tobacco industry', pp. 39-42, <https://ash.org.uk/information-and-resources/tobacco-industry-information-and-resources/trust-us-were-the-tobacco-industry/>; Beare, M. (2002), 'Organized corporate criminality - Tobacco smuggling between Canada and the US', *Crime, Law and Social Change*, **37**(3): 225-243, <https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1015077526420>; LeGresley, E. & Lindblom, E. (2002), *Illegal pathways to illegal profits: The big cigarette companies and international smuggling*, (Washington, DC: Campaign for Tobacco-Free Kids), www.tobaccofreekids.org/assets/global/pdfs/en/Illegal_profits_to_illicit_profit_en.pdf Shafey, O., Cokkinides, V., & Cavalcante, T.M., Texeira, M., Vianna, C. & Thun, M. (2002), 'Case studies in international tobacco surveillance: Cigarette smuggling in Brazil', *Tobacco Control* **11**: 215-219, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tc.11.3.215>; Non-Smokers' Rights Association (2003), 'Revelations about British American Tobacco and smuggling', <https://web.archive.org/web/20200927112448/https://nsra-adnf.ca/key-issue/revelations-about-british-american-tobacco-and-smuggling/>; Joossens, L. & Raw, M. (2003), 'Turning off the tap: the real solution to cigarette smuggling', *The International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease*, **7**(3): 214-222, <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/12661834/>; World Health Organization Regional Office for the Eastern Mediterranean (2003), *The cigarette "transit" road to the Islamic Republic of Iran and Iraq: Illicit tobacco trade in the Middle East*, <https://apps.who.int/iris/>

- [handle/10665/116375](https://doi.org/10.1016/S1075-4253(03)00039-5); Gillespie, K. (2003), 'Smuggling and the global firm', *Journal of International Management* 9(3): 317-333, [https://doi.org/10.1016/S1075-4253\(03\)00039-5](https://doi.org/10.1016/S1075-4253(03)00039-5); Collin, J, LeGresley, E., MacKenzie, R., Lawrence, S. & Lee, K. (2004), 'Complicity in contraband: British American Tobacco and cigarette smuggling in Asia', *Tobacco Control*, 13(2): ii104-111, <https://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tc.2004.009357>; Gilmore, A.B. & McKee, M. (2004), 'Moving East: how the transnational tobacco industry gained entry to the emerging markets of the former Soviet Union—part I: establishing cigarette imports', *Tobacco Control* 13: 143-150, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tc.2003.005108>; MacKenzie, R., Collin, J., Sopharo, C. & Sopheap, Y. (2004), "'Almost a role model of what we would like to do everywhere": British American Tobacco in Cambodia', *Tobacco Control*, 13(2): ii112-117, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tc.2004.009381>; Tobacco Tactics (2020), 'Tobacco Smuggling', <https://tobaccotactics.org/wiki/tobacco-smuggling/>
52. BAT (2000), 'Briefing document in relation to the CPI report of 31 January 2000 dealing with Latin America', *British American Tobacco Records, Truth Tobacco Industry Documents*, <https://www.industrydocuments.ucsf.edu/docs/#id=fmyj0210>
 53. See for instance: Schwartz, R. (2019), 'Canada: Controlling illicit tobacco trade', Chapter 3, in World Bank, *Countering illicit tobacco trade*, op. cit. 50-71, <http://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/677451548260528135/pdf/133959-REPL-PUBLIC-6-2-2019-19-59-24-WBGTOBACCOLLITTradeFINALvweb.pdf>; Non-Smokers' Rights Association (2001), 'Imperial Tobacco, Imasco, and the Smuggling of Cigarettes into Canada', <https://web.archive.org/web/20200813003657/https://nsra-adnf.ca/key-issue/imperial-tobacco-imasco-and-the-smuggling-of-cigarettes-into-canada/>
 54. Schwartz, R. (2019), 'Canada', op. cit.
 55. Jha, P., Hill, C., Wu, D.C.N. & Peto, R. (2020), 'Cigarette prices, smuggling, and deaths in France and Canada', *The Lancet*, 395(10217): 27-28, [https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736\(19\)31291-7](https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(19)31291-7)
 56. See for instance: University of Bath Department for Health (2021), *Debunking Big Tobacco's arguments against standardised packaging*, op. cit.
 57. US Department of Health, Education, and Welfare (1964), *Smoking and health: Report of the advisory committee to the Surgeon General of the Public Health Service*, https://www.scribd.com/document/199073624/Smoking-and-Health#from_embed
 58. See: Phil Shepherd's work, e.g.: Shepherd, P. (1985), 'Transnational Corporations and the International Cigarette Industry', in: Newfarmer, R. (ed.), *Profits, Progress and Poverty: Case Studies of International Industries in Latin America*, Notre Dame (University of Notre Dame Press), pp. 63-113; Shepherd, P. (1989), 'Transnational Corporations and the Denationalization of the Latin American Cigarette Industry', in: Teichova, A., Levy-Leboyer, M. & Nussbaum, H. (eds), *Historical Studies in International Corporate Business* (Cambridge, MA: Cambridge University Press), pp. 201-229
 59. Iglesias, R.M., Gomis, B., Carrillo Botero, N., Shepherd, P. & Lee, K. (2018), op. cit.
 60. Euromonitor International (2021), *Passport*, <https://go.euromonitor.com/passport.html>, accessed on 20 January 2021
 61. White, M. & Leigh, D. (2005), 'Clarke's evidence on BAT to be investigated for "contradictions"', *The Guardian*, <https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2005/oct/04/uk.smoking?INTCMP=ILCNETXT3487>
 62. Eberwine, D., Bialous, S.A. & Shatenstein, S. (2003), 'The tobacco files', *Perspectives in Health Magazine – The Magazine of the Pan American Health organization*, 8(1), https://www.paho.org/English/DD/PIN/Number16_article3_4.htm
 63. Marsden, W. (2014), 'How to get away with smuggling', *The Center for Public Integrity*, <https://publicintegrity.org/health/how-to-get-away-with-smuggling/>
 64. Tobacco Tactics (2020), 'Imperial and Gallaher involvement in tobacco smuggling', <https://tobaccotactics.org/wiki/imperial-and-gallaher-involvement-in-tobacco-smuggling/>
 65. Jossens, L. & Raw, M. (2012), 'From cigarette smuggling to illicit tobacco trade', op. cit.
 66. House of Commons (2000), *Health – Second report*, <https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm199900/cmselect/cmhealth/27/2702.htm>; House of Commons (2020), *Health – Minutes of Evidence*, <https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm199900/cmselect/cmhealth/27/0021601.htm>
 67. International Consortium of Investigative Journalists (2000-2002), 'Big tobacco smuggling: An ICIJ investigation', op. cit.
 68. ASH, Christian Aid & Friends of the Earth (2005), 'BAT in its own words', 22, <https://ash.org.uk/information-and-resources/tobacco-industry-information-and-resources/bat-in-its-own-words/>
 69. US Court of Appeals for the Second Circuit (2001), 'The Attorney General Of Canada, Plaintiff-Appellant, V. R.J. Reynolds Tobacco Holdings, Inc., R.J. Reynolds Tobacco Co., R.J. Reynolds Tobacco International, Inc., Rjr-Macdonald, Inc., R.J. Reynolds Tobacco Company, Puerto Rico, Northern Brands International, Inc., And Canadian Tobacco Manufacturers Council, Defendants-Appellees', <http://uniset.ca/other/cs6/268F3d103.html>
 70. Griffin, R. (2000), 'BAT accused of criminality', *The Guardian*, <https://www.theguardian.com/business/2000/sep/22/5>
 71. Schelzig, E.J. & Warner, M.B. (2000), 'Tobacco firms used suspected drug traffickers, EU lawsuit claims', *International Consortium of Investigative Journalists*, <https://www.icij.org/investigations/big-tobacco-smuggling/tobacco-firms-used-suspected-drug-traffickers-eu-lawsuit-claims/#:~:text=Ecuador%20filed%20a%20civil%20RICO,across%20the%20U.S.%2DCanadian%20border>
 72. Sanchez, E.J. (2006), 'The European Court of Justice Approves Lawsuits By The European Community Against Cigarette Companies In U.S. Courts', *American Society of International Law*, 10(31), <https://www.asil.org/insights/volume/10/issue/31/european-court-justice-approves-lawsuits-european-community-against>
 73. Gilmore, A.B., Gallagher, A.W.A. & Rowell, A. (2019), 'Tobacco industry's elaborate attempts to control a global track and trace system and fundamentally undermine the Illicit Trade Protocol', *Tobacco Control*, 28: 127-40, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2017-054191>
 74. Gomis, B., Lee, K., Carrillo Botero, N., Shepherd, P. & Iglesias, R.M. (2018), op. cit.; Masi, F., Cresta, J., Ovando, F. & Servín, B. (2021), 'Tobacco Oversupply in Paraguay and Its Cross-Border Impacts', Centro de Análisis y Difusión de la Economía Paraguaya (CADEP) & Tobacconomics, <https://tobacconomics.org/research/tobacco-oversupply-in-paraguay-and-its-cross-border-impacts-report/>
 75. Gomis, B., Lee, K., Carrillo Botero, N., Shepherd, P. & Iglesias, R.M. (2018), op. cit.
 76. Holden, C. (2017), 'Graduated Sovereignty and Global Governance Gaps: Special Economic Zones and the Illicit Trade In Tobacco Products', *Political Geography* 59: 72-81, <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.polgeo.2017.03.002>
 77. Joossens, L., Chaloupka, F.J., Merriman, D., Yurekli, A. (2000), op. cit.
 78. Tobacco Tactics (2020), 'Imperial and Gallaher involvement in tobacco smuggling', op. cit.

79. LeGresley, E., Lee, K., Muggli, M.E., Patel, P., Collin, J. & Hurt, R.D. (2008), 'British American Tobacco and the "insidious impact of illicit trade" in cigarettes across Africa', *Tobacco Control* **17**: 339-346, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tc.2008.025999>
80. ABC Color (2009), 'Matamos a los gringos con calidad y por eso lloran', <https://web.archive.org/web/20180212080435/http://www.abc.com.py/edicion-impresa/economia/matamos-a-los-gringos-con-calidad-y-por-eso-lloran-1186531.html>
81. World Health Organization (2003), *FCTC*, op. cit.
82. Truth Initiative (2021), 'Master Settlement Agreement', accessed 28 January 2021, <https://truthinitiative.org/who-we-are/our-history/master-settlement-agreement>
83. Mathers, C.D. & Loncar, D. (2006), 'Projections of global mortality and burden of disease from 2002 to 2030', *PLoS Med* **3**(11): 442
84. Roemer, R., Taylor, A. & Lariviere, J. (2005), 'Origins of the WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control', *American Journal of Public Health*, **95**(6): 936-938, <https://dx.doi.org/10.2105%2FAJPH.2003.025908>
85. World Health Organization (2003), *FCTC*, op. cit.
86. The Lancet Public Health (2017), The power of a treaty, [https://doi.org/10.1016/S2468-2667\(17\)30053-1](https://doi.org/10.1016/S2468-2667(17)30053-1)
87. Gravely, S., Giovino, G.A., Craig, L., Commar, A., Tursan d'Espaignet, E., Schotte, K. & Fong, G.T. (2017), 'Implementation of key demand-reduction measures of the WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control and change in smoking prevalence in 126 countries: an association study', *The Lancet Public Health* **2**(4): 166-174, [https://doi.org/10.1016/S2468-2667\(17\)30045-2](https://doi.org/10.1016/S2468-2667(17)30045-2)
88. Chung-Hall, J, Craig, L, Gravely, S., Sansone, N. & Fong, G.T. (2019), 'Impact of the WHO FCTC over the first decade: A global evidence review prepared for the Impact Assessment Expert Group', *Tobacco Control* 2019, **28**: 119-128, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2018-054389>
89. Ibid.
90. World Health Organization (2003), 'Article 5.3 of the WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control', op. cit.
91. World Health Organization (2008), 'Guidelines for implementation of Article 5.3', op. cit.
92. Chung-Hall, J, Craig, L, Gravely, S., Sansone, N. & Fong, G.T. (2019), op.cit.
93. Craig, L., Fong, G.T., Chung-Hall, J., Puska, P. (2019), 'Impact of the WHO FCTC on tobacco control: perspectives from stakeholders in 12 countries', *Tobacco Control* **28**: 129-135, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2019-054940>
94. Bollyky, T.J. & Fidler, D.P. (2015), 'The tobacco treaty turns ten', *Council on Foreign Relations*, <https://www.cfr.org/expert-brief/tobacco-treaty-turns-ten>
95. World Health Organization (2003), 'Article 5.3 of the WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control', op. cit.
96. World Health Organization (2008), 'Guidelines for implementation of Article 5.3', op. cit.
97. Fooks, G.J., Smith, J., Lee, K., & Holden, C. (2017), 'Controlling corporate influence in health policy making? An assessment of the implementation of article 5.3 of the World Health Organization framework convention on tobacco control', *Globalization and Health*, **13**(12), <https://doi.org/10.1186/s12992-017-0234-8>
98. <https://globalizationandhealth.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12992-018-0386-1#ref-CR3> ; Hawkins, B. & Holden, C. (2019), 'European Union implementation of Article 5.3 of the Framework Convention on Tobacco Control', *Globalization and Health*, **14**(79), <https://doi.org/10.1186/s12992-018-0386-1>
99. Chugh, A., Bassi, S., Nazar, G.P., Bhojani, U., Alexander, C., Lal, P., Gupta, P.C., & Arora, M. (2020) 'Tobacco Industry Interference Index: Implementation of the World Health Organization's Framework Convention on Tobacco Control Article 5.3 in India', *Asia Pacific Journal of Public Health*, **32**(4): 172-178, <https://doi.org/10.1177/1010539520917793>
100. Madrazo-Lajous, A., Guerrero-Alcántra, Á, (2012), 'Estrategias de la industria tabacalera en México para interferir en las políticas de control del tabaco', *Salud Pública Mexico*, **54**(3): 315-322, <https://doi.org/10.1590/s0036-36342012000300014>
101. Lee, S. (2016), 'What hinders implementation of the WHO FCTC Article 5.3? - The case of South Korea', *Global Public Health*, **11**(9): 1109-1120, <https://doi.org/10.1080/17441692.2015.1122074>
102. Bialous, S.A. (2019), 'Impact of implementation of the WHO FCTC on the tobacco industry's behaviour', *Tobacco Control*, **28**: 94-96, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2018-054808>; Assunta, M. (2020), *Global Tobacco Industry Interference Index 2020*, (Bangkok, Thailand: Global Center for Good Governance in Tobacco Control), <https://globaltobaccoindex.org>
103. Kalra, A., Bansal, P., Wilson, D. & Lasseeter, T. (2017), 'Inside Philip Morris' campaign to subvert the global anti-smoking treaty', *Reuters*, <https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/pmi-who-fctc/>
104. Bollyky, T.J. & Fidler, D.P. (2015), op. cit.
105. A 2006 study projected that 6.8 million of the 8.3 million tobacco-related deaths worldwide would occur in low- and middle-income countries by 2030. See: Mathers, C.D. & Loncar, D. (2006), 'Projections of global mortality and burden of disease from 2002 to 2030', *PLoS Med* **3**(11): 442
106. World Health Organization (2003), Article 15, *FCTC*, op.cit.
107. World Health Organization (2012), *Protocol to eliminate illicit trade in tobacco products*, op. cit.
108. World Health Organization (2012), Preamble, *Protocol to eliminate illicit trade in tobacco products*, op. cit.
109. World Health Organization (2012), Article 4, *Protocol to eliminate illicit trade in tobacco products*, op. cit.
110. World Health Organization (2012), Article 8, *Protocol to eliminate illicit trade in tobacco products*, op. cit.
111. Liberman, J., Blecher, E., Ramon Carbajales, A. & Burke, F. (2011), 'Opportunities and risks of the proposed FCTC protocol on illicit trade', *Tobacco Control* **20**: 436-438, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2011-050122>
112. Ibid.
113. Gilmore, A.B., Fooks, G., Drope, J., Bialous, S.A. & Jackson, R.R. (2014), 'Exposing and addressing tobacco industry conduct in low and middle income countries', *The Lancet*, **385**(9972): 1029-1043, [https://dx.doi.org/10.1016%2FS0140-6736\(15\)60312-9](https://dx.doi.org/10.1016%2FS0140-6736(15)60312-9)
114. European Anti-Fraud Office (2004), 'Philip Morris International 2004: Anti-contraband and anti-counterfeit agreement', https://ec.europa.eu/anti-fraud/philip-morris-international-2004_en; Japan Tobacco International (2007), 'JT International and the European Commission sign a 15-year agreement to combat contraband and counterfeit cigarettes', <https://www.jti.com/news-views/newsroom/jti-international-and-european-commission-sign-15-year-agreement-combat>; British American Tobacco & European Union (2010), 'Cooperation agreement between British-American Tobacco (Holdings) Limited and the European Union as representation by the European Commission and the signatory member states of the European Union', https://ec.europa.eu/anti-fraud/sites/antifraud/files/docs/body/bat_main_agreement.pdf; European Anti-Fraud Office (2010), 'Imperial

- Tobacco Limited (ITL) 2010', https://ec.europa.eu/anti-fraud/investigations/eu-revenue/imperial_tobacco_en
115. Joossens, L., Gilmore, A., Stoklosa, M. & Ross, H. (2016), 'Assessment of the European Union's illicit trade agreements with the four major Transnational Tobacco Companies', *Tobacco Control*, **25**: 254-260, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2014-052218>
 116. Ibid.
 117. Crosbie, E., Bialous, S., Glantz, S.A. (2019), 'Memoranda of understanding: A tobacco industry strategy to undermine illicit tobacco trade policies', *Tobacco Control*, **28**(2): 110-118, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2018-054668>
 118. Ibid.
 119. US Department of State (2015), *The global illicit trade in tobacco: A threat to national security*, <https://2009-2017.state.gov/documents/organization/250513.pdf>
 120. Tobacco Tactics (2020), 'Codentify', <https://tobaccotactics.org/wiki/codentify/>
 121. Gilmore, A.B., Gallagher, A.W.A. & Rowell, A. (2019), op. cit.
 122. For more research and analysis, see for instance: Framework Convention Alliance (2016), 'Codentify: The tobacco industry's Trojan horse?', <https://www.fctc.org/codentify-the-tobacco-industry-s-trojan-horse/>; Gilmore, A.B., Gallagher, A.W.A. & Rowell, A. (2019), op. cit.; Ross, H., Eads, M. & Yates, M. (2018), 'Why governments cannot afford Codentify to support their track and trace solutions', *Tobacco Control*, **27**: 706-708, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2017-053970>; STOP (2021), 'Track and trace', Resources, accessed 31 January 2021, <https://exposetobacco.org/campaigns/track-and-trace/>; Tobacco Tactics (2020), 'Track and trace', <https://tobaccotactics.org/wiki/track-and-trace/>; Tobacco Tactics (2020), 'Codentify', op. cit.; Gallagher, A.W.A., Gilmore, A.B. & Eads, M. (2020), 'Tracking and tracing the tobacco industry: potential tobacco industry influence over the EU's system for tobacco traceability and security features', *Tobacco Control*, **29**: 56-62, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2019-055094>; Organized Crime and Corruption Reporting Project (2020), *Without a trace*, <https://www.occrp.org/en/loosetobacco/without-a-trace/>; Tobacco Tactics (2020), 'Digital Coding & Tracking Association (DCTA)', <https://tobaccotactics.org/wiki/digital-coding-tracking-association-dcta/>
 123. Gallagher, A.W.A., Evans-Reeves, K.A., Hatchard, J.L. & Gilmore, B. (2019), op. cit.
 124. Ibid.
 125. Philip Morris International (2016), *PMI IMPACT*, <https://www.pmi-impact.com>; Tobacco Tactics (2020), 'PMI IMPACT', <https://tobaccotactics.org/wiki/pmi-impact/>
 126. Ibid.
 127. Philip Morris International (2016), *PMI IMPACT*, op. cit.; Tobacco Tactics (2020), 'PMI IMPACT', op. cit.
 128. Gallagher, A. & Evans-Reeves, K. (2017), 'PMI IMPACT: Controlling research. Controlling policy?', Action on Smoking and Health (ASH), https://medium.com/@ASH_LDN/pmi-impact-controlling-research-controlling-policy-9b11562f4dae
 129. Smith, J., Thompson, S. & Lee, K. (2017), 'Death and taxes: The framing of the causes and policy responses to the illicit tobacco trade in Canadian newspapers', *Cogent Social Sciences*, **3**(1), <https://doi.org/10.1080/23311886.2017.1325054>
 130. Ibid.
 131. Filter Mag (2021), 'About the Influence Foundation', accessed 20 February 2021, <https://filtermag.org/about-the-influence-foundation/>
 132. Filter Mag (2021), 'About Filter', accessed 20 February 2021, <https://filtermag.org/about-filter/>
 133. Norcia, A. (2020), 'Vape Bans Are Creating a Thriving Illicit Market', *Filter Mag*, <https://filtermag.org/vape-bans-illicit-market/>; Haggerty, J. & Rizer, A. (2019), 'How the FDA's Proposed Menthols Ban Could Harm Black Communities', <https://filtermag.org/how-the-fdas-proposed-menthols-ban-could-harm-black-communities/>
 134. See for example: Tobacco Tactics (2021), 'Think tanks', <https://tobaccotactics.org/wiki/think-tanks/>; Smith, J., Thompson, S. & Lee, K. (2017), 'The atlas network: a "strategic ally" of the tobacco industry', *International Journal of Health Planning and Management*, **32**(4): 433-448, <https://doi.org/10.1002/hpm.2351>; Glenza, J. (2019), 'Revealed: the free-market groups helping the tobacco industry', *The Guardian*, <https://www.theguardian.com/business/ng-interactive/2019/jan/23/free-market-thinktanks-tobacco-industry>
 135. Tobacco Tactics (2020), 'Interpol', <https://tobaccotactics.org/wiki/interpol-d60/>
 136. See for instance this Business at OECD Expert Group on Anti-Illicit Trade vice-chaired by the PMI Vice-President of Illicit Trade Prevention: Business at OECD (2021), 'Anti-Illicit Trade', Business at OECD Expert Group on Anti-Illicit Trade, accessed on 31 January 2021, https://biac.org/policy_groups/anti-illicit-trade/
 137. STOP (2020), *Shining the light on tobacco industry allies*, <https://exposetobacco.org/tobacco-industry-allies/>
 138. Tobacco Tactics (2020), 'Tobacco Smuggling', op. cit.
 139. Seizure data needs to be taken with a grain of salt: amounts seized by authorities often account for a small fraction of the illegal market; variations in volumes seized may not reflect variations in the size of the illegal market but rather luck, or changes in law enforcement focus and capacity. That being said, given the role TTCs have been playing in assisting governments and law enforcement to respond to the illicit tobacco trade – and the industry's vested interest in primarily tackling counterfeited products and illicit trade carried out by competitors, these estimates are unlikely to be understating the share of TTC products currently illegally traded.
 140. Gilmore, A.B., Gallagher, A.W.A., & Rowell, A. (2019), op. cit.
 141. Europol (2020), 'Smoke out: One of the largest illegal cigarette factories dismantled in the Netherlands', op. cit.
 142. Corradini, E. (2010), *El contrabando de cigarrillos desde o hacia la República Federativa de Brasil*, (Montevideo: Centro de Investigación de la Epidemia del Tabaquismo)
 143. Iglesias, R.M., Gomis, B., Carrillo Botero, N., Shepherd, P. & Lee, K. (2018), op. cit.
 144. Philip Morris International (2021), 'Making cigarettes', accessed 28 January 2021, <https://www.pmi.com/investor-relations/overview/how-cigarettes-are-made#:~:text=Cigarette%20manufacturing%20is%20a%20fast,tobacco%20is%20placed%20on%20it>
 145. Tobacco Atlas (2021), 'Consumption', accessed 28 January 2021 <https://tobaccoatlas.org/topic/consumption/>
 146. Organized Crime and Corruption Reporting Project (2011), 'Big trouble at big tobacco: Tales of smugglers, mobsters, and hackers', <https://www.reportingproject.net/troubleswith-bigtobacco/>; Tobacco Tactics (2020), 'JTI involvement in smuggling', <https://tobaccotactics.org/wiki/jti-involvement-in-smuggling/>
 147. Gilmore, A.B., Gallagher, A.W.A., & Rowell, A. (2019), op. cit.
 148. Doward, J. (2014), 'BAT fined for oversupplying tobacco in low-tax European jurisdictions', *The Guardian*, <https://www.theguardian.com/business/2014/nov/16/>

bat-fined-for-oversupplying-tobacco-in-low-tax-european-jurisdictions

149. Monckton Chambers (2017), 'British-American Tobacco Ltd v HMRC First-tier Tribunal (Tax Chamber), 14 February 2017; (2017) UKFTT 167 (TC): Tribunal clarifies tobacco manufacturers' anti-smuggling duties', <https://www.monckton.com/british-american-tobacco-ltd-v-hmrc-first-tier-tribunal-tax-chamber-14-february-2017-2017-ukftt-167-tc-tribunal-clarifies-tobacco-manufacturers-anti-smuggling-duties/>
150. Boseley, S. (2017), 'Revealed: how British American Tobacco exploited war zones to sell cigarettes', *The Guardian*, <https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/aug/18/british-american-tobacco-cigarettes-africa-middle-east>
151. Down, A.K., CENOZO, Sawadogo, G. & Stocks, T. (2021), 'British American Tobacco fights dirty in West Africa', *Organized Crime and Corruption Reporting Project*, <https://www.occrp.org/en/loosetobacco/british-american-tobacco-fights-dirty-in-west-africa>
152. Supreme Court of the State of New York (2020), 'Raoul Se-trouk and MSIntelligence MSI Market Survey Intelligence SARL, Plaintiffs, vs. Philip Morris International, Inc., Defendant: Complaint and demand for jury trial', <https://iapps.courts.state.ny.us/nyscef/ViewDocument?docIndex=kQiZ59xeNFy76Bw9Yz3zhQ>
153. Down, A.K., Sawadogo, G.B., Stocks, T., Guidiguoro, R., & Mangal, K. (2021), 'Marlboro's Man: Philip Morris' Representative in Burkina Faso is a Known Cigarette Smuggler', *Organized Crime and Corruption Reporting Project*, <https://www.occrp.org/en/loosetobacco/marlboros-man-philip-morris-representative-in-burkina-faso-is-a-known-cigarette-smuggler>
154. Transform Drug Policy Foundation & México Unido Contra La Delincuencia (2020), op. cit.: 43
155. The Cannabis Council of Canada (2021), 'About', accessed 31 January 2021, <https://cannabis-council.ca/about>
156. Transform Drug Policy Foundation & México Unido Contra La Delincuencia (2020), op. cit.: 46
157. https://cannabis-council.ca/files/advocacy/C3_Letter_to_the_PrimeMinister_Nov2019.pdf
158. Roberts, C. (2021), 'How Tobacco Giant Altria Is Becoming A Cannabis Company', *Forbes*, <https://www.forbes.com/sites/chrisroberts/2021/02/09/tobacco-giant-altria-is-pushing-marijuana-reform-on-congress-and-state-lawmakers/?sh=335d806a6041>
159. For a more extensive list, see for instance: Khoo, S. (2020), 'Cash from cannabis companies creates conflicted researchers', *STAT*, <https://www.statnews.com/2020/02/03/cash-from-cannabis-companies-creates-conflicted-researchers/>; Sattiraju, N. (2020), 'Who funds cannabis Research? Increasingly, it's the industry itself', *Cannabis Wire*, <https://cannabiswire.com/2020/05/14/who-funds-cannabis-research-increasingly-its-the-industry-itself/>
160. On 23 November 2018, according to xe.com
161. Fayerman, P. (2019), 'Cannabis a substitute for opioids? UBC research at odds with McMaster University', *Vancouver Sun*, [https://vancouversun.com/news/local-news/cannabis-a-substitute-for-opioids-ubc-research-at-odds-with-mc-master-university; British Columbia Centre on Substance Use \(2018\), 'Cannabis Science Professorship', https://www.bccsu.ca/cannabis-science-professorship/](https://vancouversun.com/news/local-news/cannabis-a-substitute-for-opioids-ubc-research-at-odds-with-mc-master-university; British Columbia Centre on Substance Use (2018), 'Cannabis Science Professorship', https://www.bccsu.ca/cannabis-science-professorship/)
162. Canopy Growth (2019), 'Spectrum Therapeutics announces donation to support research and education initiatives led by the Canadian Sleep and Circadian Network', *Press Release*, <https://www.canopygrowth.com/investors/news-releases/spectrum-therapeutics-announces-donation-to-support-research-and-education-initiatives-led-by-the-canadian-sleep-and-circadian-network/>
163. Cronos Group (2018), 'Cronos Group Inc. partners with Technion Research & Development Foundation for cannabinoid-based skin care treatments', <https://ir.thecronosgroup.com/news-releases/news-release-details/cronos-group-inc-partners-technion-research-development>
164. Business Wire (2016), 'UBC and Tilray launch Canada's first clinical trial to study medical cannabis and PTSD', <https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.0030442>
165. Jelsma, M., Kay, S. & Bewley-Taylor, D. (2019), op. cit.
166. Duvall, C.S. (2019), 'A brief agricultural history of cannabis in Africa, from prehistory to canna-colony', *EchoGéo*, **48**, <https://doi.org/10.4000/echogeo.17599>
167. See for instance: Schmitt, N.M., Schmitt, J., Kouimintzis, D.J. & Kirch, W. (2007), 'Health risks in tobacco farm workers—a review of the literature', *Journal of Public Health*, **15**: 255-264, <https://doi.org/10.1007/s10389-007-0122-4>; Otañez, M.G., Glantz, S.A. (2009), 'Trafficking in Tobacco Farm Culture: Tobacco Companies' Use of Video Imagery to Undermine Health Policy', *Visual Anthropology Review*, **25**(1): 1-24, <https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1548-7458.2009.01006.x>; Hu, Tw. & Lee, A.H. (2015), 'Commentary: Tobacco control and tobacco farming in African countries', *Journal of Public Health Policy*, **36**: 41-51, <https://doi.org/10.1057/jphp.2014.47>; Lecours, N., Almeida, G.E.G, Abdallah J.M. & Novotny, T.E. (2012), 'Environmental health impacts of tobacco farming: a review of the literature', *Tobacco Control*, **21**:191-196, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2011-050318>; Otañez, M. & Glantz, S.A. (2011), 'Social responsibility in tobacco production? Tobacco companies' use of green supply chains to obscure the real costs of tobacco farming', *Tobacco Control*, **20**: 403-411, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tc.2010.039537>
168. Chamberlain, P., Karreman, N. & Laurence, L. (2021), 'Racism and the tobacco industry', *Tobacco Tactics*, <https://tobacco-tactics.org/wiki/racism-and-the-tobacco-industry/>
169. Jelsma, M., Kay, S. & Bewley-Taylor, D. (2019), op. cit.
170. See for instance on tobacco: Callard, C., Thompson, D. & Collishaw, N. (2005), 'Transforming the tobacco market: why the supply of cigarettes should be transferred from for-profit corporations to non-profit enterprises with a public health mandate', *Tobacco Control*, **14**: 278-283, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tc.2005.011353>; Cohen, J. & Lee, K. (2019), 'State versus private ownership of tobacco companies', *British Medical Journal*, **365**: 14056, <https://doi-org.myaccess.library.utoronto.ca/10.1136/bmj.l4056>; Gilmore, A.B., Fooks, G. & McKee, M. (2012), 'A review of the impacts of tobacco industry privatisation: Implications for policy', *Global Public Health*, **6**(6): 621-642, <https://dx.doi.org/10.1080%2F17441692.2011.595727>; and on cannabis: Decorte, T. (2018), *Regulating cannabis: A detailed scenario for a non-profit cannabis market*, Bloomington, IN: Archway Publishing; Wilkins, C. (2018), 'A "not-for-profit" regulatory model for legal recreational cannabis: Insights from the regulation of gaming machine gambling in New Zealand', *International Journal of Drug Policy*, **53**: 115-122, <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2017.12.002>; Caulkins, J.P., Kilmer, B., Kleiman, M.A.R., MacCoun, R.J., Midgette, G., Oglesby, P., Pacula, R.L. & Reuter, P. (2015), 'Options and Issues Regarding Marijuana Legalization', *RAND Corporation*, <https://www.rand.org/pubs/perspectives/PE149.html>; Transform (2016), *How to regulate cannabis: A practical guide*, <https://transformdrugs.org/publications/how-to-regulate-cannabis-a-practical-guide>
171. Ibid.

172. For instance: Stoklosa, M., Paraje, G. & Blecher, E. (2020), *A Toolkit on Measuring Illicit Trade in Tobacco Products* (Chicago: Tobacconomics), <https://tobacconomics.org/research/a-toolkit-on-measuring-illicit-trade-in-tobacco-products/>; 'Measuring the size of the illicit tobacco market', in National Research Council (2015), op. cit., pp. 77-110
173. STOP (2021), 'A single source for information on tobacco industry behavior', Resources, accessed 27 January 2021, <https://exposetobacco.org/resources/>; Global Tobacco Control Research Programme at Simon Fraser University (2021), accessed 27 January 2021, <http://www.sfu.ca/globaltobaccocontrol.html>
174. See for instance: International Expert Group on Drug Policy Metrics (2018), *Aligning Agendas: Drugs, Sustainable Development, and the Drive for Policy Coherence* (New York: International Peace Institute), <https://www.ipinst.org/2018/02/drugs-sustainable-development-and-the-drive-for-policy-coherence>
175. International Drug Policy Consortium (2020), *Principles for the responsible legal regulation of cannabis*, <https://idpc.net/publications/2020/09/principles-for-the-responsible-legal-regulation-of-cannabis>
176. Organized Crime and Corruption Reporting Project (undated), 'Duty Free: Legal smuggling', <https://www.occrp.org/index.php/en/projects/tobacco-project/32-bosnia-and-herzegovina/85-duty-free-legal-smuggling>
177. See for instance: Hawkins, B. & Holden, C. (2016), 'A corporate veto on health policy? Global Constitutionalism and Investor-State Dispute Settlement', *Journal of Health Politics, Policy and Law*, **41**(5): 969-995, <https://doi.org/10.1215/03616878-3632203>; Hawkins, B., Holden, C. & Mackinder, S. (2017), 'A multi-level, multi-jurisdictional strategy: Transnational tobacco companies' attempts to obstruct tobacco packaging restrictions', *Global Public Health*, **14**: 570-583, <https://doi.org/10.1080/17441692.2018.1446997>; Provost, C. & Kennard, M. (2015), 'The obscure legal system that lets corporations sue countries', *The Guardian*, <https://www.theguardian.com/business/2015/jun/10/obscure-legal-system-lets-corporations-sue-states-ttip-icsid>; Olivet, C. & Villareal, A. (2016), 'Who really won the legal battle between Philip Morris & Uruguay?', *The Guardian*, https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2016/jul/28/who-really-won-legal-battle-philip-morris-uruguay-cigarette-adverts?CMP=tw_t_a-global-development_b-gdndevelopment
178. Bialous, S. (2014), 'The tobacco industry and the illicit trade in tobacco products', WHO FCTC Secretariat, https://www.who.int/fctc/publications/The_TI_and_the_Illicit_Trade_in_Tobacco_Products.pdf
179. The WHO has notably published relevant guidance on alcohol (despite the absence of a global treaty) which could serve as a model for similar documents on cannabis. See for example: World Health Organization (2010), *Strategies to reduce the harmful use of alcohol: Draft global strategy – Report by the Secretariat*, A63/13, https://apps.who.int/gb/ebwha/pdf_files/WHA63/A63_13-en.pdf
180. See for instance: Hawryluk, M. (2020), 'US cannabis might top shelf, but Canada is the export king – For now', *Colorado Public Radio News*, 5 January 2020, <https://www.cpr.org/2020/01/05/us-cannabis-might-be-top-shelf-but-canada-is-the-export-king-for-now/>; Hasse, J. (15 August 2019), 'US company completes first ever commercial export of retail CBD products to Mexico', *Benzinga*, <https://www.benzinga.com/markets/cannabis/19/08/14270769/us-company-completes-first-ever-commercial-export-of-retail-cbd-products-to-mexico>; Contini, K. & Owens, I. (2020), 'What you need to know before exporting legal cannabis products', Global Cannabis Compliance Blog, Baker McKenzie, <https://globalcannabiscompliance.bakermckenzie.com/2020/07/31/what-you-need-to-know-before-importing-exporting-legal-cannabis-products/>;
181. THC BioMed (2019), 'Pure Cannabis Cigarettes to be Introduced to Canadian Cannabis Market', *Press Release*, <https://www.newswire.ca/news-releases/pure-cannabis-cigarettes-to-be-introduced-to-canadian-cannabis-market-837038799.html>
182. PwC (undated), 'Chapter 5 – M&A: High yields drive a surge in transactions', *PwC Canada's cannabis series*, <https://www.pwc.com/ca/en/industries/cannabis/pwc-cannabis-series-chapter-5-high-yields-drive-a-surge-in-transactions.html>; Brochstein, A. (2020), 'Look for cannabis industry mergers and acquisitions to take off in 2021', *New Cannabis Ventures*, <https://www.newcannabisventures.com/look-for-cannabis-industry-mergers-and-acquisitions-to-take-off-in-2021/>; For an overview of the global expansion of Canadian cannabis companies, see: 'International corporate capture', in Transform Drug Policy Foundation & México Unido Contra La Delincuencia (2020), op. cit., pp. 43-44
183. See for instance: Israel, S. (2020), 'Metrc sees new seed-to-sale tracking markets, welcomes cannabis industry's 'constructive criticism'', *Marijuana Business Daily*, <https://mjbizdaily.com/metrc-sees-sale-tracking-opportunities-in-new-cannabis-markets/>; Pallardy, C. (2020), 'How Metrc Dominates the Cannabis Regulatory Software Market' *New Cannabis Ventures*, <https://www.newcannabisventures.com/how-metrc-dominates-the-cannabis-regulatory-software-market/>; GrowerIQ (2021), accessed 19 February 2021, <https://groweriq.ca>

About this Briefing Paper

This briefing paper draws lessons from the history of the illicit tobacco trade, and the role of the tobacco industry in both driving it and shaping responses to it, in an effort to inform cannabis regulation.

International Drug Policy Consortium

61 Mansell Street
London E1 8AN, United Kingdom

Email: contact@idpc.net

Website: www.idpc.net

About IDPC

The International Drug Policy Consortium (IDPC) is a global network of NGOs that come together to drug policies that advance social justice and human rights. IDPC's mission is to amplify and strengthen a diverse global movement to repair the harms caused by punitive drug policies, and to promote just responses.

© International Drug Policy Consortium Publication 2021

Report design by Mathew Birch - mathew@whatifweconsulting.com

Funded, in part, by:



**OPEN SOCIETY
FOUNDATIONS**



**ROBERT
CARR
FUND**
for civil society